CMRS BOARD MEETING MINUTES

January 17, 2006
Kentucky Transportation Cabinet Office Building 

200 Mero Street.
Frankfort, KY 40622
Board Members Present:  Rob South, Dee Hopper, Lt. John Bradley, Forest Skaggs, Richard Guittar, Jamey Spears and Ken Mitchell

Staff Present:  Tandy Simpson, Jennifer Jackson
I. Welcome and Introductions: Chairman Richard Guittar called the meeting to order at 1pm and welcomed new board member Jamey Spears.  Jamey is the designee of Mayor Bill Paxton and serves as the director of the Paducah-McCracken County PSAP.
II. Approval of Minutes: Rob South brought errors to the board’s attention in the minutes from October’s meeting.  Dee Hopper motioned to approve the minutes as recommended for amendment, Rob seconded and all were in favor.
III. Administrator Report: Ken Mitchell presented a letter from Mayor Bill Paxton officially declaring Jamey Spears his designee to the Board. 
As a follow-up from October’s meeting, Ken presented Board members with the letter sent from legal council to Virgin Mobile in response to their request for a refund of funds submitted to the CMRS Board.  Richard asked if there had been any recommendations from the Justice Cabinet and Ken responded by explaining that the administration highly recommended addressing the issue through legislation.  Ken also reported that the administration is currently looking at legislative options.  


Ken then informed the Board that KENA/APCO voted at their January 11th meeting to introduce version 7 of their proposed bill.  Additionally, Senate Bill 53 introduced by the Kentucky League of Cities has already been introduced. Forest Skaggs asked if the Senate Bill 53 was an early draft of KENA/APCO’s bill.  Rob asked what the administration was looking at and how it would address prepaid.  Ken said the intent of the administration was to be more specific, like Indiana. Lt. Bradley stated that the Board needed to get on top of this issue if they planned to do anything.  Forest stated Senate Bill 53 mentions issues from last session but also includes additional issues not previously discussed.

After a briefing of KENA/APCO’s proposed legislation, Rob questioned the 1% designated for the Office of the 9-1-1 Coordinator.  KENA President John Conley said he didn’t have his notes in front of him but explained the intent of KENA/APCO was to increase revenue to 9-1-1.  Richard suggested formulating a consensus on the KENA/APCO legislation.  Lt. Bradley stated that Board members needed to read KENA/APCO’s bill point-by-point and decide on the CMRS Board’s position on each issue.  John Conley requested that KENA/APCO’s legislative committee be involved with any discussion of their legislation.  Richard requested that each Board member receive a copy of KENA/APCO’s legislation.  Richard suggested choosing 3 Board members to meet with KENA/APCO’s legislative committee so that a quorum is not met.  Dee recommended Richard, John and Ken for this sub-committee.  Ken said he would check on open meeting laws . Richard suggested a conference call at 2pm on Tuesday, January 24.  

(NOTE:  This meeting was scheduled as a “Special Called Board Meeting” for January 24, 2006 at 1pm.  The “Special Called Meeting” was open to the public.)

Ken’s report for the Bellsouth Transfer Service was forwarded to Dee Hopper. Dee reported that Bellsouth is currently testing a tandem and tandem transfer.

IV. Financial Report: Jennifer Jackson said the Financial Report was in the meeting packet.  Jennifer reported Kentucky now has 2 million-plus wireless subscribers per month.  Forest questioned the fund balance and Jennifer responded with an explanation of the accounts.  Rob reminded the board of Lt. Bradley’s question at the October meeting regarding the inconsistencies in administrative expenses and Jennifer explained some of the reasons for those numbers.  
V. PSAP Committee: Forest Skaggs reported the PSAP Committee met earlier in the morning and stated that Shane new with BGADD had finished his mapping review.  Forest then turned the floor over to Shane who revealed the mapping results to the Board.  Shane explained that each mapping submittal was graded on a scale from A to C. PSAPs receiving an A score met all the mapping requirements, those receiving a B score had 3-5 errors, and those receiving a C score had more than 5 errors.  

Forest also reported that the committee reviewed other submissions for certification besides mapping and is ready to recommend 36 PSAPs for Phase II Certification.  Those PSAPs recommended for certification are as follows:  

Barren/Metcalfe County

Beattyville/Lee County

Boone County

Bowling Green/Warren County

Boyd County

Campbell County Consolidated Dispatch

Carroll County

Covington Communications Center

Danville/Boyle County

David County

Erlanger PD

Estill County

Fleming County

Frankfort/Franklin County

Garrard County

Jessamine County

Lexington Fayette Urban County Government

Logan County

London/Laurel County

Louisville/Jefferson County (2)

Madison County

Mayfield PD

Monroe County

Morehead PD

Owensboro PD

Paintsville/Johnson County

Paris/Bourbon County

Pendleton County

Powell County

Simpson County

Trigg County

Versailles PD

Winchester PD

KSP Post #2

Cynthiana/Harrison County

Forest motioned that the Board certify the PSAPs mentioned above, Rob seconded and all were in favor of the motion. 

Dee Hopper asked if PSAPs not yet being certified would be contacted and Ken stated that they would. Forest also told the Board that there are 3 PSAPs needing Phase I and II certification with one of the PSAPs being very close.

Forest also asked the Board how to release published maps to the public.  Richard explained that PSAPs in the past had been concerned that the information the published maps revealed was expensive to gain and then made readily available to the public.  Rob South suggested talking with someone regarding copyright laws of the information.  Dale Edmonson of Campbell County said programs such as Google Earth make the information readily available already.  Richard asked to what extent the Board was at risk on the publishing of the maps and asked Ken to get an opinion for the attorney’s.  Dee stated that to make progress, you have to give up a little privacy.
Forest also brought the topic of Grant County to the Board.  Forest reported that they stopped being a PSAP and formed an inter-local agreement with county, city and KSP officials.  He also stated that they had received Phase I certification and currently have an inter-local agreement with KSP to provide service. Jennifer Jackson reported that she had held Grant County’s last pro rata payment until this issued could be resolved.  Forest stated the PSAP committee did not have a full recommendation for the Board on the matter.

Rob asked what the opinions were of the PSAP Committee members.  Forest responded by explaining that everyone had different opinions but the options were to either decertify the Grant County PSAP or consider the move a consolidation with KSP.  Richard stated that what was physically certified no longer exists.  

After much discussion, Rob expressed his opinion by stating that consolidation can be a good thing and thought the Board should treat Grant County as a consolidation.  Lt. Bradley asked what standards must be met to have a consolidation?  Dee thought the Board needed something from Grant County in writing stating it was a consolidation.  
Rob South motioned to recognize the consolidation of Grant County and KSP Post #6 effective August 29th, 2006, Forest seconded the motion, and Ken, Dee, Jamey, Richard and Rob were in favor.  Lt. Bradley abstained from the motion.

VI. Cost Recovery Committee: Richard Guittar reported the committee had previously looked at a request from Cincinnati Bell Wireless but still had not received a response from the committee’s request to send more information.  Richard asked Jennifer to contact Cincinnati Bell Wireless.  
VII. Cost Recovery Invoices:  Richard motioned that the Board approve invoices for Verizon, Alltel, Cingular, Bluegrass Cellular, East Kentucky Network, NTelos, and Sprint totaling $889,064.11. Dee seconded the motion and all were in favor.  
VIII. Schedule Next Meeting: It was decided that the CMRS Board’s meetings will now be held the second Tuesday of every quarter.  The next Board meeting will be April 11th at 2pm in the Transportation Cabinet Office Building.  

IX. Comments/Discussion From The Floor:  Current Chairman Richard Guittar opened the floor for Chairman nominations.  Dee nominated Richard to serve again, Rob seconded and all were in favor.  

Richard then opened the floor for Vice-Chairman nominations. Rob nominated Lt. Bradley, Dee seconded and all were in favor.  


Richard motioned to adjourn the meeting at 3:30pm, Dee seconded and all were favor. 

